[bookmark: _GoBack]HIGHCLERE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Highclere Parish Council Meeting held at
Highclere Village Hall
Tuesday 9 February 2016 at 7.00pm
Members: 		Sally Izett (Chairman), John Stoker (Vice Chairman)
Councillor Mike Jenkins, Councillor Don Langan.
In attendance:	Clerk to the Council Sue Edwards, County Councillor Tom Thacker, two members of the public, Jane Meredith Newbury Weekly News.
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting.

143/15 Apologies for Absence.
Councillor (also Borough Councillor) Graham Falconer (governor meeting – Clere School), Councillor Will Flack (work commitments), Councillor Horace Mitchell (holiday), Councillor Mike York (work commitments) - (LGA 1972, Sch. 12, para 40), Borough Councillor John Izett.
144/15 Declarations of Interest.  
There were no declarations of interest.

145/15 To confirm accuracy and sign the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 January 2016. 
The Minutes were circulated and it was unanimously resolved that the minutes be accepted as an accurate record.  They were duly signed by the Chairman, Sally Izett.

146/15 To Progress Resolutions from 12 January 2016.
(Matters arising from the Minutes).
134/15 Heathlands & Woodlands Improvement Project Update. The Parish Clerk has invited the BDBC Little Penwood team to speak at the Annual Parish Assembly on 10 May 2016.
136/15 Report on Environment.
Lengthsman. Cllr. Jenkins arranged for the footpath on A343 Flexford House towards Highclere Street to be cleared. It was not possible to clear the gravel in the road near to the Yew Tree Inn. 
Litter. Highclere Parish Council has been informed that Burghclere Parish Council is to discuss, at the next meeting of BPC, how the litter situation can be improved within the Tot Hill Services site. The Clerk has been contacted by the Burghclere Parish Clerk who is trying to arrange a meeting with McDonalds. Cllr. Mitchell (currently on holiday) is still investigating the legal position regarding dumping litter and tracking offenders.
137/15 Roads and Transport.
The Clerk has obtained up-to-date accident statistics for the A343 in the Parish from PCSO Damon Hope. 
Action: The Clerk to circulate the statistics to all councillors.
138/15 Report on Planning. Cllr. Mitchell sent the HPC response to the Local Plan consultation to BDBC.
139/15 Precept Setting. The Clerk, as RFO, sent in the Precept forms to Basingstoke & Deane Borough Council.
140/15 Correspondence received.
BDBC signage for Smoke Free Play Areas. The Clerk informed BDBC that the Parish Council does not require these signs.



147/15 Public Participation. 
Two members of the public were present. One parishioner raised the issue of the footpath at the end of Panting’s Lane which crosses the stream. She asked if the land owner could be asked to dredge the ditch. Cllr. Stoker thought that the ditch was lower than the flood and considered that land drains were the answer.
Action: Cllr. Stoker to investigate by contacting the footpath officer at Hampshire County Council.
A parishioner asked if the pot holes on the A343 Penwood crossroads and at Church Lane would be repaired. The Clerk stated that she had registered these pot holes and they are on the work list. Any parishioner can report a pothole at http://www3.hants.gov.uk/roads/potholes.htm
Action: The Clerk to post on the Parish website “how to report a Pot Hole”
A parishioner asked about wet leaves on Church Lane
Action: The Clerk to report to HCC and ask if the road sweeper can clear the road.

148/15 Reports from Borough & County Councillors.
Report from Borough Councillor, Graham Falconer.
Cllr. Falconer sent a report which was read by the Chairman. On 14 March 2016 a new position will be filled by Matthew Evans, Head of Planning and Infrastructure. He is the borough's Chief Planning Officer and brings together planning Policy, Forward Planning and Development Management. The Head of Planning, Mike Townsend will report to him.
There is an extra council meeting on 26 May 2016 specifically for the Local Plan. 
A new litter campaign in Basingstoke has led to Community Safety Patrol Officers issuing 182 fixed fine penalties of £75.  Cllr. Falconer attended a meeting with Cllr. John Izett and the Head of Planning about the unsatisfactory time and process of the planning application at the Curridge Car site.

Report from HCC Councillor, Tom Thacker.
Cllr. Thacker said that there was a £48m cut in the revenue support grant from government. Between 2016 and 2020 all central government funding will be lost by HCC. This would result in a 1.99% rise in the council tax. George Osborne has stated that there should be a 2% increase in the adult social care budget. This will result in a 3.99% increase in council tax. A Band D property is likely to see a £45 increase in council tax this year. There is a concern that rural areas will suffer most. Roy Perry, Leader of HCC has appointed a rural champion to safeguard the interests of the rural areas. Cllr. Langan asked about repairs to the road from Old Burghclere to Sydmonton. 
Action: Cllr. Thacker said that he would follow up on all requests and asked Cllr. Langan to send him a list of all the roads that he had reported to HCC.
Cllr. Thacker said that the policy focus was on road safety.

Re: 15/02300/OUTMAJ 2,000 Homes Sandleford Park Outline Planning.
Cllr. Thacker has written, as the Hampshire County Councillor for Newtown and Highclere parishes (which will be the most affected in North West Hampshire by the proposed development) to West Berkshire Council.  Other parishes in Cllr. Thacker’s division include East Woodhay, Burghclere, Ashmansworth and Ecchinswell, Sydmonton & Bishops Green, which would all also see the knock on effects of increased local traffic, specifically on A339, the A343 and the B4640. He has concerns that the increased traffic levels projected by the developers look low; and of the projected distribution of the new traffic.  He has asked that consideration also be given to removing signage for A34 and A303 at the Swan roundabout and all signage to Andover and Winchester be directed to the A34 at Wash Water.  
In order to cope with the increased traffic from 2000 residences, it is imperative that the junction between the A343 and A34 at Wash Water be greatly improved with at least a new roundabout for the south western (northbound traffic) side.  Alternatively, traffic lights need to be installed at the junction. 
Action: The Chairman and Cllr. Mitchell to respond to the BDBC Mike Townsend consultation letter by 17 February 2016.

149/15 Proposal to place the Red House, Highclere on the Community Asset Register.
The Clerk advised that Cllr. Mitchell has spoken to the landlord of the Red House and the Chairman has sent a letter explaining the background to the Community Asset Register.
The motion was proposed by Cllr. Stoker and seconded by Cllr. Jenkins. Carried unanimously.
Resolution – Highclere Parish Council to request that BDBC place the Red House, Highclere on the Community Asset Register
Action: The Clerk to register with BDBC

150/15 Westridge Studio.
A meeting was held with Roger Taylor of Wellers Law group on 14 January 2016 at Highclere Village Hall. This meeting was attended by Cllrs Sally Izett, Mike York, Mike Jenkins and Horace Mitchell and the Parish Clerk, Sue Edwards.  The outcome of the meeting was the proposal below.
Proposal: to adopt the format of the Charitable Incorporated Organisation using the Foundation Model constitution for the Westridge Studio.  
The first step in the process was to complete a trustee eligibility declaration. The initial trustees will start the charity with a view to enrolling additional persons in due course.  In this model, the only members are the Trustees and they have a vote at the Annual General Meeting.   If local people wish to become involved they can either be trustees or members of "Friends of Westridge Trust" which could ask for the payment of a subscription and support for the charity generally. This can be discussed at a later date.
Roger Taylor of Wellers Law Group will complete the necessary forms on line and then the Charity Commission will provide a provisional charity number. 
 
The Westridge Trust will not be able to open a Bank Account until registration has been completed but in view of the current difficulties with Bank Account opening, Mr Taylor advised that the Trustees might want to start the process now.  Mr Taylor suggested a small number of Trustees at this stage mainly because of the complications of the initial setting up of the Trust and bank accounts.
 
There is no reason why the Parish Council should not take a Transfer of the Property and hold it as Custodian Trustee for the Charitable Trust.  This would satisfy the Gribble Trustees and the title can be transferred to the CIO once it is up and running satisfactorily.  The alternative is a straight transfer from the Gribble Trustees to the Trust when registration has been confirmed. The Parish Council will have no managing or administrative responsibility for the Westridge Trust in due course. Cllr. Langan asked how long it would take to set up the Trust. The Clerk said that Mr Taylor had not been able to advise as it was dependent on the Charity Commission which is why a transfer to the Parish Council initially may be advised.
Proposal: to adopt the format of the Charitable Incorporated Organisation using the Foundation Model constitution for the Westridge Studio.  
Proposed by: Cllr. John Stoker, Vice Chairman, Highclere Parish Council.  Seconded by: Cllr. Don Langan. Carried unanimously.
Resolution: the Westridge Trust will be a Charitable Incorporated Organisation using the Foundation Model constitution.  

The proposed trustees who have signed the trustee eligibility declaration are Sally Izett, Chairman of Highclere Parish Council, Parish Councillor Mike York Chairman of the Westridge Studio Working Party, Parish Councillor Mike Jenkins Chairman of Highclere Village Hall.  
Proposal – Sally Izett, Chairman of Highclere Parish Council, Parish Councillor Mike York Chairman of the Westridge Studio Working Party, Parish Councillor Mike Jenkins Chairman of Highclere Village Hall should be appointed Parish Council representatives and initial Trustees of the Westridge Trust.  There should be an update of the progress of the Westridge Trust at the monthly meeting of the Parish Council for the first 12 months and then quarterly updates for the second 12 months after the foundation of the Charity.
Proposed by: Cllr. John Stoker, Vice Chairman, Highclere Parish Council. Seconded by: Cllr. Don Langan. Carried unanimously.
Resolution: the founding trustees of the Westridge Trust are Sally Izett, Mike York, and Mike Jenkins. 

Once the Charity is set up the Parish Council has no further responsibility other than in respect of holding the title as suggested above. 
The Trustees will in future be the Managers but they may have co-opted persons to assist. Mr Taylor will supply, in due course, copies of the constitution for distribution. Cllr. Mike York will be calling a meeting of the Westridge Working Party management committee in the near future.
Action: the Clerk to investigate bank account options consulting with Roger Taylor and John Murray, the Internal Auditor.
Action: Cllr. Mike York to organise a meeting of the Westridge Working party management committee.

Roger Taylor has requested confirmation of the financial donation to the Trust to satisfy the Charity Commission requirements.  Kurt Lee confirmed that Lester Aldridge had sent this letter to Wellers Law Group (9/2/16).
151/15 Heathlands & Woodlands Improvement Project Update.

Little Penwood. Cllr. Stoker has been liaising with Daniel Bailey, BDBC. He has received an outline plan for the Trim Trail. There will be woodland fitness equipment aimed mainly at children funded by the S106 funds. There will be Way Markers for joggers and walkers. The Chairman thanked Cllr. Stoker for all of his hard work on this project.

Action: Cllr. Stoker asked all councillors to give him feedback on the Trim Trail equipment ideas. 

152/15 HM the Queen 90th Birthday. 
The Chairman had received feedback from Cllr. Mitchell. He believes that North End is planning some kind of event and Ashmansworth and East Woodhay / Woolton Hill also have plans. Highclere already has the Fete plus the Benefice Civic Service on the Sunday morning. On this basis, the Council may wish to consider simply supporting the Fete team, who will seek to add value to the Fete as a special 'Royal' one. There was some discussion with the members of the public.

Action: the Clerk to contact the Fete team and the Westridge working party and report back to the Council.

153/15 Report on Environment.

Lengthsman – Cllr. Jenkins stated that all the money had been spent for this financial year. A survey was conducted last year to gain feedback on the scheme from all of the parishes. Everyone was in favour of the scheme continuing. We are waiting for confirmation of the scheme and the budget. Cllr. Langan asked about the funds. Cllr. Jenkins confirmed that last year each Parish was allocated £1000. Cllr. Jenkins said that the daffodils planted by the Lengthsman in Highclere and Penwood were now starting to bloom. The Chairman expressed hope that this valuable scheme would continue and thanked Cllr. Jenkins for his work coordinating the project.

154/15 Roads and Transport.

Andover Road footway project. 
Cllr. Stoker queried the width of the pavement and the carriageway after the bollards to the north of Highclere Village Hall. Cllr. Stoker said that there had been assurances that the width of the carriageway would not be reduced. The Clerk has emailed HCC and Adam Bunce replied that a site visit would take place on 11 February 2016. The project was on schedule to complete in early March.

Speedwatch/SID. 
The Chairman asked the Clerk to investigate the process of obtaining a licence to enable the Council to site the SID device within the Parish. The Clerk has produced a summary of the key points for Councillors. The next step is to agree on sites where the SID can be placed. These will need to be photographed and included with the request for a licence for local parish deployment. The option to employ the HCC contractor Amey seems to be the most straightforward as they will have the necessary safety equipment. However, HCC have not been able to confirm that Amey are going to continue with this service due to manpower issues. A Parish Lengthsman could feasibly undertake the deployment of SID/SLR units subject to training/H&S/risk assessments being in place. This operation would be granted through the licence rather than be undertaken as part of the existing Parish Lengthsman agreement, as this work is not included in such agreements.

Action – councillors to forward their list of suggested sites to the Clerk.  The Clerk to obtain accurate costs. The Clerk to photograph the sites and produce a request for a licence. HPC to liaise with EWPC. The Clerk to copy Cllr. T. Thacker when the final submission is ready.

155/15 Report on Planning.

	BDBC No.
	Date sent by BDBC
	Address

	15/04396/FUL
	14/1/16
	Land Opp Blackford Farm Highclere Newbury Hampshire RG20 9RQ.  New tack room

	
	
	



The Council had No Comment to make on this planning application.

156/15 Financial Matters. 
Audit Arrangements. 
The Clerk has been in contact with BDO regarding the external audit.  Louise Caplen Assistant Manager / Business Assurance has confirmed that BDO are undertaking the external audit for 2015/16 and 2016/17.  For 2017/18 onwards councils under £25k turnover will not be required to have an external audit but are required to have an appointed auditor.  However, the changes that are coming into effect are more complicated and there are choices for the council to make as to whether you opt in (to the appointment of a sector led body appointed auditor) or opt out.  

Action – the Clerk to add to the March Agenda and provide a briefing paper in advance of the meeting.


Accounts for payment 9 February 2016.
February payments were approved by Councillors Jenkins and Stoker
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Date
	Expenditure
	Purpose
	VAT
	Total
	Online/

	incurred
	 
	 
	 
	 
	cheque

	06/01/16
	Enrol my staff
	Compliance with Pension's Regulator
	119.00
	714.00
	online

	04/02/16
	Highclere Church Parochial Council
	Cemetery grass cutting
	 
	200.00
	102017

	31/01/16
	Litter Warden
	January Fuel Allowance
	0.00
	13.95
	online

	29/02/16
	Clerk's Salary
	February Salary
	0.00
	763.26
	online

	29/02/16
	HMRC
	Tax & NI
	0.00
	130.14
	online

	31/01/16
	Litter Warden Salary
	February Salary
	0.00
	415.40
	online

	02/02/16
	Clerk's expenses
	postage of Westridge Trust form
	0.00
	1.73
	online

	 
	 
	 
	 
	2,238.48
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	Ex VAT

	02/02/16
	BT Parish phone
	Direct debit
	
	21.64
	18.03




157/15 Correspondence received.
Hampshire and Isle of Wight Parish and Town Council Devolution Workshop - Cllr. Langan to attend on 1 March 2016.
Invitation from Her Majesty’s Lord-Lieutenant of Hampshire the Dean and Chapter of Winchester Cathedral and the Chairman and Leader of Hampshire County to Celebrate Her Majesty the Queen’s 90th Birthday on Sunday 24 April 2016 at 3.30pm in Winchester Cathedral and afterwards to a reception in the Inner Close
Action: councillors interested in attending to email the Clerk.
Police update: the local neighbourhood officer will be holding a Beat Surgery on Saturday 20th February 2016 from 11am-12:30pm at the Village Club in Kingsclere. 
HALC annual conference:  Wednesday 9th March 2016, 9.30am – 4.00pm. President’s Suite, St Mary’s Stadium, Britannia Road, Southampton, Hampshire SO14 5FP 
Action: councillors interested in attending to email the Clerk

158/15 Councillors’ matters to be included in the next meeting.
Queen’s 90th Birthday, Westridge Studio, Little Penwood, Annual Assembly 10 May 2016. Report from Hampshire and Isle of Wight Parish and Town Council Devolution Workshop.

159/15 Date of the next Council Meeting – 8 March 2016

Adjournment: there being no further business the meeting closed at 8.45pm









Summary of Actions: 


137/15 Roads and Transport: 
The Clerk to circulate up-to-date accident statistics for the A343 in the Parish from PCSO Damon Hope to all councillors
147/15 Public Participation
Cllr. Stoker to investigate by contacting the footpath officer at Hampshire County Council.
The Clerk to post on the Parish website “how to report a Pot Hole”
A parishioner asked about wet leaves on Church Lane
The Clerk to report to HCC and ask if the road sweeper can clear the road.
148/15 Reports from Borough & County Councillors
Cllr. Thacker said that he would follow up on all requests and asked Cllr. Langan to send him a list of all the roads that he had reported to HCC.
The Chairman and Cllr. Mitchell to respond to the BDBC Mike Townsend consultation letter by 17 February 2016.
149/15 Proposal to place the Red House, Highclere on the Community Asset Register
The Clerk to register with BDBC
150/15 Westridge Studio
The Clerk to investigate bank account options consulting with Roger Taylor and John Murray, the Internal Auditor.
Cllr. Mike York to organise a meeting of the Westridge Working party management committee
151/15 Heathlands & Woodlands Improvement Project Update.
Little Penwood. Cllr. Stoker asked all councillors to give him feedback on the Trim Trail equipment ideas. 
152/15 HM the Queen 90th Birthday 
The Clerk to contact the Fete team and the Westridge working party and report back to the Council.
154/15 Roads and Transport
Councillors to forward their list of suggested sites to the Clerk.  The Clerk to obtain accurate costs. The Clerk to photograph the sites and produce a request for a licence. HPC to liaise with EWPC. The Clerk to copy Cllr. T. Thacker when the final submission is ready.
156/15 Financial Matters. 
Audit Arrangements 
The Clerk to add to the March Agenda and provide a briefing paper in advance of the meeting.
157/15 Correspondence received
Invitation to Celebrate Her Majesty the Queen’s 90th Birthday on Sunday 24 April 2016 Councillors interested in attending to email the Clerk.
HALC annual conference:  Wednesday 9th March 2016
Councillors interested in attending to email the Clerk









Signed ________________________   Position ________________Date ________
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